Peninsula Health District

NEHC Drill 2004

Lessons Learned

Overview of Exercise

Peninsula Health District staff conducted a drill of their mass dispensing/NEHC plans on May 13, 2004 at the James City County/Williamsburg Community Center.  Over 100 people, including staff from other health districts and the regional and state offices, participated in this drill.  Approximately 1 hour was spent by several staff members setting up, about 1 ¾ hours were spent running through the exercise, and about ¾ of an hour was spent getting feedback from participants on the exercise.  It took people roughly 15 minutes to go through the entire process if they did not have to go to the medical (secondary) screening station, excluding time in line to enter the building.

Comments from participants
General comments:

· There should be some information available for those patients with concerns about their animals, or have a vet on site to answer questions.

· Materials need to be available in multiple languages, and translators should be available.  Pictures describing medication schedules were somewhat helpful.

· The importance of a press release prior to site openings was stressed.

· Individuals with special needs (language, wheelchairs, etc.) should either have a separate area to be briefed, get meds, etc., or may be escorted through by a staff member.  This will depend on space and staff limitations.

· Floaters/traffic flow personnel should be adjusted to the environment.  The predetermined positions were not satisfactory for this particular site.

· A queue mechanism (as in post offices) would be helpful for those waiting in line for triage.

· People should have “something to do” while standing in line to enter the process—possibly fill out forms, education, video?

· A “drive through” dispensing system should be considered to reduce person to person contact.

· We needed more vests to clearly identify staff vs. “patients”.

· Continue to provide training to as many health department staff as possible so people will be more familiar with this process.

· A separate area for gathering and training of volunteers would be helpful since they will straggle in.  This could also be a respite area during long efforts.

· Communications between site staff--we had 4 “walkie talkies” available but did not use them.  They would have been helpful to use at the entrance, dispensing station, screening station, and for the site manager.

· The job description sheets were useful, but venue specific directions from the work center supervisors were needed.

· The future use of the info on the patient forms was a concern—would police, FBI, etc. have access to them? 

Triage:

· There should be a flyer with directions to the local hospitals for those persons triaged as ill.

· A preprinted letter should be given to persons determined by triage to be ill to give to their doctor or the ER stating that they need to be evaluated for exposure to the BT agent involved.  This letter should also state that the person has not been started on any prophylaxis.  This would address the concern that people “turned away” from the site due to their symptoms may not be able to see their health care provider right away.  Also, a blast fax would be sent to all providers in the district prior to opening the site to inform them of the situation and the need for rapid diagnosis and treatment of cases.

· A suggestion was made to actually have triage take place at the entrance(s) to the parking lots while people are still in their cars.  That way, ill persons would not be standing in line to enter the building and possibly spreading illness to others.

· Traffic flow persons to help steer people leaving triage were crucial.

· Transportation should be available for ill persons to get to medical care, if needed.

· Should decide ahead of time if family members of ill will be given prophylaxis on site or referred to medical care along with ill person.  

Briefing/forms distribution:

· Have lots of clipboards available with pens attached for people to fill out their forms.

· A written script should be available for the briefing staff (as opposed to reading from patient handouts).

· Bring adequate numbers of forms to the site, as many sites will not have a copier available.

· Due to the loud background noises in the room, some people were unable to hear the briefing.  A videotape may have been more audible and faster.

· The disease fact sheets (CDC) should be vetted for emotionally intense words.  

Medication dispensing:

· Additional education is needed for dispensing staff on allergies to the various antibiotics.

· Medication sheets should be different colors for different drugs to make distribution easier.

· A pharmacist should be available to the dispensing personnel at all times.  They were an incredible resource for our nurses.

· There were concerns about labeling the medications, especially for children’s doses.

Medical screeners (physician/NP screeners):

· Having medication available for the providers to give out after screening helped with traffic flow, since these people did not then have to get back in the dispensing line after their secondary screening.

· Medical screeners should be placed in a more private location, or at least have screens up to help protect patient confidentiality.

· Multiple copies of medical references (PDRs, etc.) should be available, either in hard copies or on a laptop.  We are requesting two laptops per site (one for the dispensers and one for the screeners) that will have reference materials and possibly patient handouts loaded onto them.  Portable printers would make printing out of additional forms on site possible.

Forms collection/exit review:

· Exit review personnel need to verify physical address versus mailing address (in case follow up information needs to be sent out).

· Exit review should also have a location sheet/phone numbers for referrals if symptoms later arise. 
· Exit review personnel should do a check of medication issued versus the notation on the forms.

